TOWN OF GUILDERLAND

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

FEBRUARY 6, 2013

	Members Present:

  
	Peter Barber, Chairman

Sharon Cupoli

Mike Marcantonio

Tom Remmert

Nicole Ventresca-Cohen, Alternate

James Sumner

Janet Thayer, Counsel




Chairman Barber opened the meeting and pointed out the emergency exits in the event they were needed.

Chairman Barber thanked Donald Cropsey for his years of service and dedication to the Zoning Board and to the Town.

The Guilderland Fire Department requested 18 temporary signs for 7 days for their annual rose sale.  The money raised for the rose sale is given back to the community in many different ways.  

The Board approved the temporary signs for the Guilderland Fire Department for their valentine rose sale at the locations depicted on the site plan.  Vote 5 – 0.

NEW CASES:

MATTER OF JIM & MELISSA FECK – 41 INDIAN LADDER DRIVE

Sharon Cupoli read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4370

Request of Jim and Melissa Feck for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit:  the installation of an inground swimming pool and its associated barrier in a front/side yard of an existing single-family home.  Accessory structures are permitted in a rear yard.

Per Articles  IV & V   Sections   280-34 & 280-51 respectively 

For property owned by Jim and Melissa Feck

Situated as follows: 41 Indian Ladder Drive     Altamont, NY  12009

Tax Map # 60.00-1-29.51 Zoned:  RA5
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 6th of February, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: January 8, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 13 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance regarding the installation of an inground pool, the Town Planner's comments, a project narrative and a plot plan showing the proposed location of the pool along with some photographs of the property. 

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested an area variance to install a pool in the required side/front yard.  The pool will be over 300' from the roadway and more than 200' from the closest lot line.  No planning objections."

Melissa and Jim Feck, applicants, presented the case.

Chairman Barber stated that Indian Ladder Drive is a private road and their house is well off of the road.  Chairman Barber stated that this appears to be very straightforward.  Chairman Barber stated that they are also partially in the Town of New Scotland.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Variance Request No. 4370

Request of Jim and Melissa Feck for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit:  the installation of an inground swimming pool and its associated barrier in a front/side yard of an existing single-family home.  Accessory structures are permitted in a rear yard.

Per Articles  IV & V   Sections   280-34 & 280-51 respectively 

For property owned by Jim and Melissa Feck

Situated as follows: 41 Indian Ladder Drive     Altamont, NY  12009

Tax Map # 60.00-1-29.51 Zoned:  RA5
In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is a Type II Action under SEQRA, not requiring SEQRA review.

Given the characteristics of the lot and the placement of the existing house the Town Planner had no objections to the granting of this request.

As noted in the application on the site plan, this lot is 7.36 acres, is heavily wooded and partially within the Town of New Scotland.

The existing house is located well off the private road.  The house has a non-traditional layout with the house facing the side of the property.  As noted by the Town Planner, the property is over 300' from the road and more than 200' from the property line.  

The Board finds that the granting of this variance will not affect any property owners and that the variance is not substantial and will not alter the character of the neighborhood.  Therefore, the Board finds that the variance should be granted.

In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the representations made in the application and at the public hearing this evening.

The Zoning Administrative Office is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF PATRICIA FORBES – 30 NORFOLK STREET

Tom Remmert read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4369

Request of Patricia Forbes for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit:  the construction of a 20' x 20' detached garage structure in a side yard.  Accessory structures are permitted in rear yards.  

Per Articles  IV & V   Sections   280-34 & 280-51 respectively 

For property owned by Patricia M. Forbes

Situated as follows: 30 Norfolk Street    Albany, NY  12203

Tax Map # 63.12-2-52 Zoned:  R10
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 6th of February, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: January 8, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 31 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance, the Town Planner's comments and some depictions of the proposed garage and it's location. 

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested an area variance to construct an accessory structure in their side yard.  Because the parcel is terraced with retaining walls, it would be difficult to place the garage in the rear yard.  No planning objections.

Greg Mastrangelo spoke on behalf of the applicant.

Chairman Barber stated that this property is partially located in Bethlehem.  Chairman Barber stated that the house is located in one town and the garage is located in another. 

Chairman Barber stated that if this were an attached garage, there would be no need for a variance.

Don Cropsey stated that detached garages (accessory structures) are only allowed in the rear yard.

Chairman Barber stated that it seems self-explanatory.  Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Variance Request No. 4369

Request of Patricia Forbes for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit:  the construction of a 20' x 20' detached garage structure in a side yard.  Accessory structures are permitted in rear yards.  

Per Articles  IV & V   Sections   280-34 & 280-51 respectively 

For property owned by Patricia M. Forbes

Situated as follows: 30 Norfolk Street    Albany, NY  12203

Tax Map # 63.12-2-52 Zoned:  R10

In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is a Type II Action under SEQRA, not requiring SEQRA review.

The Board further finds that the proposed variance will not cause an undesirable change in the character of the neighborhood or be detrimental to nearby properties.

If the garage were attached and not detached, it would be allowed in a side yard as proposed.  

Placement of the garage at the rear of the property also would be inappropriate.  The topography of the lot, existing retaining wall and existing maple trees will not allow for the placement of the garage in the rear yard.

For these reasons the Board approves the variance request.

In granting  this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted.

The Zoning Administrative Office is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF TRUSTCO BANK – 3900 CARMAN ROAD

Chairman Barber stated that this was a continued request to relocate the ATM from the lobby to one of the drive thrus.

Chairman Barber stated that the Board had some questions regarding the landscaping and the lighting.

Tom Andress of ABD Engineers and Surveyors presented the case.  Mr. Andress stated they are looking for a 117sf addition in the back corner to allow for handicap bathrooms as well as to move the ATM from the lobby to the drive thru.

Mr. Andress submitted a plan with the proposed landscaping with some trees and shrubs.

Chairman Barber asked about the existing light poles.   

Mr. Andress stated that they are proposing to take the three lights off of the front of the building and put a small light over the entrance area.  The light poles would have shields added around the box itself.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.   There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion of non-significance in this Unlisted Action:

"This Board has conducted a careful review of this application to determine whether the granting of an amended special use permit to allow the relocation of an ATM from an interior location to the drive thru lane would have a significant impact upon the environment.  This is for property located at 3900 Carman Road.  Based upon our collective review of the file, the conducting of the public hearing this evening and the comments provided to us by the Town Planner, the Albany County Planning Board and the Town Planning Board I would move that a negative declaration under SEQRA be issued."  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Amend Special Use Permit #8-89/Request No. 4368

Request of Trustco Bank for an amendment to Special Use Permit #8-89 under the Zoning Law to permit:  the relocation of an ATM from an interior lobby to the banking drive-thru.  An 117sf addition is proposed to accommodate interior renovations.  

Per Articles  III & V   Sections   280-20 & 280-52 respectively 

For property owned by Schenectady Trust Co.

Situated as follows: 3900 Carman Road   Schenectady, NY  12303

Tax Map # 39.11-1-6 Zoned:  LB

In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held on two evenings.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is an Unlisted Action under SEQRA and the Board just adopted a negative declaration by a unanimous vote.

The Town Planner had no objections to the granting of this request.

Albany County Planning Board deferred to local consideration.

The Town Planning Board recommended approval.

The Board further finds that the proposed use is an allowed use in this district.  The relocated ATM is proposed to be build into the bank building and accessible by the drive thru and does not require a new lane or expansion of the existing drive thru.

The lighting has been modified so that it will be downcast and full cutoff and based upon the photometrics submitted it will not have any impact upon neighboring properties, the traffic exiting onto Carman Road or the traffic exiting Okara Drive.

The photometrics indicate that the minimum requirements on the banking law for the ATM have been satisfied.

The bank is installing additional landscaping including trees that improve the appearance of the property and provide additional greenspace.

The Board also finds that the small addition at the back of the building is appropriate and will not make an impact on neighboring properties.

For these reasons, the Board approves the application.

In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted with the application.

The conditions set forth in the prior special use permit except as amended by this decision shall be enforced.

The Zoning Administrative Office is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

If this Special Use Permit is not exercised within one year of date of issuance, it is hereby declared to be null and void and revoked in its entirety.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF BANK OF AMERICA – 1450 WESTERN AVENUE

Janet Thayer read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles III & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Amend Special Use Permit #25-80/Request No. 4373

Request of Bank of America for an amendment to Special Use Permit #25-80 under the Zoning Law to permit:  the relocation of a drive up ATM machine and the installation of additional parking lot and building mounted lighting.  A chain link fence is also proposed.

Per Articles  III & V   Sections   280-20& 280-52 respectively 

For property owned by Delta Properties LLC

Situated as follows: 1450 Western Avenue    Albany, NY  12203

Tax Map # 52.20-4-1 Zoned:  LB
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 6th of February, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: January 22, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 56 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for a Special Use Permit along with a Short Environmental Assessment Form for an Unlisted Action, the Town Planners comments, Albany County Planning Board's notification of 1-17-13, the Town Planning Board's site plan review of 1-9-13, a project narrative, the lighting plans and other plans associated with the proposed ATM upgrade and a copy of the existing special use permit from 1980.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested to amend their special use permit to replace the drive thru teller with an ATM machine.  The bank is located between the 99 Restaurant and the Picotte building and is surrounded by parking.  The applicant has submitted a lighting plan.  No planning objection contingent on the lighting meeting Federal requirements without adversely impacting adjoining properties."

Albany County Planning Board's notification of 1-17-13 was to defer to local consideration.

The Town Planning Board's site plan review of 1-9-13 was to recommend with the following conditions:  modify proposed chain link fence to decorative style fencing and consider reducing proposed 20' high aerial box light to lowest height that maintains minimum required light levels.

Tim Ponton of Stonefield Engineering and Design presented the case.  Mr. Ponton stated that they propose to replace the drive thru window with an ATM machine and install appropriate lighting.  Mr. Ponton stated that they are proposing the ATM on the inside lane.  Mr. Ponton stated that there are two different areas that are deficiencies as far as lighting goes.  There are currently two flood lights on the canopy which will be eliminated, and they will replace the two 150 watt wall packs that are located underneath the drive thru canopy with two 100 watt wall packs.  In addition, there is one under canopy light that will not be changed.   Mr. Ponton stated that they are also proposing one additional 400-watt wall pack at the rear of the bank and one 19-foot aerial light with two heads at the front of the bank.  Mr. Ponton felt that this was the best plan and would have the least impact on the adjacent neighbors and would also eliminate a significant amount of glare to the adjacent residences.

Chairman Barber stated that their proposed foot candle measurements are two times what the banking department requires.  Chairman Barber asked if their lighting plan considered that they are in the midst of other commercial enterprises with their own lights.

Mr. Ponton stated that their lighting plan did consider other lighting sources.

There was discussion regarding the height of light poles at other properties.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.

Don Reeb of 5 Norwood Street had concerns regarding the lighting, noise from kids using the parking lot for skateboarding, etc., the fencing, the stream, and the difficulty turning into the site off of Western Avenue.

Chairman Barber made a motion to authorize Don Cropsey to retain a professional to review the lighting situation and landscaping concerns and to continue this case to a later date.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF SERAFINI BUILDERS – 209 STOYKA PLACE 

Nicole Ventresca-Cohen read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4372

Request of Serafini Builders, Inc. for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit:  the construction of a single-story home beyond the 12º angle of repose setback requirement.

Per Articles  IV & V   Sections   280-29 & 280-51 respectively 

For property owned by Serafini Builders, Inc.

Situated as follows: 209 Stoyka Place   Patriot Woods   Schenectady, NY  12303

Tax Map # 27.16-3-21.106 Zoned:  RO30
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 6th of February, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: January 22, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 20 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance, the Town Planner's comments, a plot plan, a safe setback report prepared by Daniel Loucks and a letter from the property owner at 123 Fox Run who had no objection to the variance.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested a variance to build a home within the angle of repose.  The application contains a soils report indicating that with careful construction and restrictions, a house could be safely built within the angle of repose.  However, there is plenty of room on the site to pull the house forward and outside the angle of repose, which would require no variances.  This slope is associated with the very fragile Hungerkill stream and ecosystem and all variances should be kept to the most minimum possible."

Angelo Serafini of Serafini Builders presented the application.  Mr. Serafini stated that whey they got this lot approved by the Planning Board they did a very large set aside for the town parklands and they also established to the rear of the lot a limited disturbance line that they agreed to put on the plot plan so that the purchasers of this lot were made aware of that area.  Mr. Serafini stated that the home that they are thinking about building is a single-story home and want it to be in the same character as the neighbor.  Mr. Serafini stated that they are trying to set the homes back further on the cul-de-sac for more openness.

Chairman Barber stated that they would like Ken Johnson of Delaware Engineering to take a look at the safe setback report that was submitted.

Chairman Barber asked about the limited disturbance line.

Mr. Serafini stated that they were not anywhere near the line.

Chairman Barber asked if the placement of the house was in alignment with the other homes in terms of the setback from the road.

Mr. Serafini stated that this house would be 73' back, the home on lot 8 is 69' back.

Chairman Barber asked the size of the lot.

Mr. Serafini replied that it is 2 acres.

Chairman Barber asked Don Cropsey about the angle of repose.

Don Cropsey replied that based upon the topography submitted on the subdivision plan, there is a hill behind the house, the grade goes up behind the house and then down.  When they did the angle of repose, it went right though the hill on the street side of the hill.

Chairman Barber stated that this is not a house with a lot of sloping, it goes up and then back down.

Chairman Barber stated that they were going to have Mr. Johnson take a look at this to determine the appropriateness of the safe building line as proposed by the engineer.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  

Mr. Serafini stated that they laid out the house in a flexible manner, there is room to move it forward a bit but he would still need relief from the angle of repose.

Chairman Barber made a motion to be continue the case to March 6, 2013 to give the TDE a chance to review.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

OTHER:

The Board approved a one-year extension to the special use permit for Dwight Jensen at 3614 Carman Road until 2-16-14.  Vote 5 – 0. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:45pm.
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